

Dear VOR Families and Friends.

President's Message

Growing up I remember our family buying "Easter Seals". To show their support, donors placed the seals on envelopes and letters. The stamps we bought said, "Help Crippled Children", a cause that we could relate to, especially since part of our population still wore braces from Polio. Yet, when it comes to Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities (IDD), the Easter Seals organization advocates strictly for proposed legislation in the imminent Build Back Better Reconciliation package that would give Home and Community Based Services (HCBS) \$400 Billion, and *exclude* any funds for Intermediate (congregate) Care Facilities (ICFs). We thank you for your support in getting out our last "Action Alert" on Parity/Equity for Intermediate Care Facilities. We sent out a semi-automated VOR Action Alert on this on September 2nd. We also need you to *continue* talking with your friends and neighbors about this. To be clear, VOR supports freedom of *CHOICE* for *both* ICFs and HCBS/waiver settings.



The "ARC" (formerly, "Association for Retarded Citizens") has been **the** driving force to dismantle vital supports for the most disabled among us, those with significant IDD. VOR has been fighting a landslide of proposed policy that will hurt our loved ones. "Sheltered Workshops" are in imminent danger of being phased out. "Institutions", or what **we** call "home for our loves ones" (ICFs) only exists in 32 states now. And new legislation is aimed at weakening ICFs to the point of financial collapse.

Yet, despite almost 39 years of constant battles for equity as supported by the Supreme Court, VOR continues the good fight. Since June, we have contacted a considerable number of Congresspersons in an attempt to describe the existential harm that can be done by supporting anti-ICF and anti-Sheltered Workshop language. We need your support now more than ever before. We need your membership, and we need you to ask friends and relatives to become members. We ask for your donations in this time of extreme need. For the first time in our 38 years, we have hired a lobbyist to keep us on track with so much changing legislation. *Many ask what do we get for our donations and membership*? There are many of our standard and well-appreciated benefits like our various types of newsletters, our annual meetings, etc.; However, the most important thing that you get are *thousands* of *volunteer* advocacy hours to do right by the most vulnerable people in our country... like my dear son, Matthew.

Harris Capps

Harris T. Capps

President, VOR Board of Directors

VOR Officers and Board of Directors, 2021 - 2022

Officers

Harris Capps (OH) - President
Sam Friedman (NJ) - 1st Vice President
Joanne St. Amand (NJ) - 2nd Vice President
Rita Winkeler (IL) - Secretary
Larry Innis (IL) - Treasurer

Hugo Dwyer (NY) - Executive Director

Directors

Ronald Coleman (SC)
Mary Kay Cowen (LA)
Ann Knighton (GA)
Terry Lafleur (LA)
Linda Lotzi (MD)
Mary Reese (MD)
Mary Vitale (MO)

THE VALUE OF A LIFE - BY JUDITH DYER

Danny was born and died on July 3rd with 51 years in between 1969 - 2020. Those years were given to hm to complete his earthly mission. Very early on, a neurologist at Children's Hospital in Columbus, Ohio gave us the devastating diagnosis: Danny would not live to reach his second birthday. His brain stem and spinal cord were not fused correctly. The medical term was central nervous system dysfunction. There was no medical treatment available at that time. The doctor advised us to put Danny away and not get attached emotionally to him.

A pediatric specialist told us he wished he could give us a brighter prognosis. He compassionately said, "Take him home and love him as you would a normal child". Holding Danny close to me, the doctor's nurse put her arm around my shoulder, walked me to the door, and whispered to me, "God will provide". Danny was a sweet Down Syndrome three-month-old baby.

For nine years, my husband and I, along with our little daughter born before Danny and a baby born after Danny, experienced life in indescribable ways. We were always alert to Danny's seizures that would cause him to stop breathing. He was prescribed experimental drugs to save his brain while we tended to his needs of love, nutrition and medical requirements. What we didn't know - the damage done was irreversible. He would remain a three- to six-month-old child for the rest of his life.

In 1978, Dr. Chris Jackson, Director of Hazelwood ICF/MR in Louisville, Kentucky told us that they were very well equipped to care for severe and profound mentally retarded children because we could no longer protect Danny from the multiple problems he was developing as he grew. Local doctors where we lived told us they did not know how to treat children like Danny. How does one make a decision? July 10th that year was the most difficult, heart wrenching day of my life. We lived one hundred miles south of Louisville. My husband and I, our two daughters, and Danny made the drive there knowing just the four of us would return. Handing our precious little boy over to strangers with his clothes and a few toys was more than I could bear. I told my husband to drive around Louisville for a while. At 2 am he said we must go home.

As hard as that day was for us, it turned out to be the best thing we could have done for Danny, and for us too. For forty-two years, Danny lived a life with doctors and nurses around the clock, therapists in many departments, direct care personnel who kept him clean and comfortable, and nutrition specialists who prepared meals specifically suited to Danny's needs. There were many other people who were in charge of planning recreation and outings for clients geared to individual preferences, all under the guidance of compassionate facility directors. I did tell the case worker for Danny that he seemed to like music. Since he was non-verbal, it was his response to music by his body language that he was happy. It turned out that Dan really preferred country-western music the best. He would rock back and forth and voice his cute giggle.

Every year in the fall, Hazelwood held a Family Day Festival with colorful themes. It was pure fun for clients and families to enjoy a day together with outdoor games, rides, cook-outs, and live music. We never missed one.

When my husband's job gave him an opportunity to work out of the Louisville District office in 1983, we moved across the river to Indiana as out older daughter decided on Indiana university after high school graduation. Our younger daughter chose Purdue University when it was her time to choose a school. Living close to Danny for many years from the 1980s until my husband and I moved to Arizona in 2012, we were involved with all aspects of Danny's life. There was a period when federal and state legislation attempted to close large facilities for mentally retarded persons and placed them in group homes and private homes in communities. For more than a decade, theories under the names of normalization, least restrictive environment, and mainstreaming have been tools used to deinstitutionalize America's vulnerable intellectually disabled persons. Across the country many of our loved ones died from neglect and abuse. The Concerned Families of Hazelwood was a strong group that actively fought to keep our children's home open. It was extremely stressful. I was one of a number of guardians who addressed the Kentucky legislators in Frankfort. Our younger daughter presented a paper n a college communications class about protecting the voiceless, powerless segment of society that people don't hear about. It raised a lot of questions and interest and recognition from the professor about a subject most people don't know about. I have a folder full of letters I've written to those in power explaining the need for the protection large facilities can afford those who need total care, the protection only multiple layers of staff can address the fragile medical and mental emergencies that can arise anytime.

One of the most rewarding programs in Hazelwood was the Foster Granny Program. It matched retired women from all walks of life to share their love on a "one on one" basis with a client who need that love connection along with all the clinical provisions. When I was with Dan and his granny walked in saying hello, Dan would look around to see her.

There were monthly meetings with guardians and case workers along with staff members who work with each client and annual meetings with directors and state representatives to look at the progress each client was making within their ability range. Over the years, there were four governors who came to see for themselves the work being done at Hazelwood. They were all impressed, some with tears in their eyes and a resolve to maintain the building with needed renovations. One governor agreed to have a chapel attached to the main building if it was totally funded by private donations. My husband was retired, so he volunteered to secure a design/build company since he spent many years in the construction business. It became a reality and was dedicated in December 2007. It has served as a place for celebration and song for holidays, a quiet refuge for prayer, for chaplains to conduct services and for memorials and funerals for clients.

Over the years, aging took its toll on Danny's health. Down Syndrome individuals age faster than the average person. He was having aspirated pneumonia more often He needed surgery to remove his gall bladder that was full of stones. The seizures that plagued him required a VNS implant in 2013 and a G-tube in 2016. The doctors and nurses at Hazelwood are my heroes. They never give up. They have always looked for ways to make life as pain free as possible for their patients. When I called one retired doctor to tell him that Danny had died, I thanked him for everything he did for Dan. There was a pause and then he said, "Danny did more for me than I ever did for him."



There were many good times over his fifty-one years. I have photo albums with many pictures of Dan with his family on all his birthdays and just visits, activities at Hazelwood: relaxing on a float in the therapeutic pool, on the special swing designed to hold wheelchairs, outings to ballgames, and having lunch at restaurants, Derby Day bed races, Halloween costumes and haunted rooms, music therapy with tambourines and bells, sitting with his grannies soaking up their warm, loving attention and physical therapy walks with a personally designed walker. Dany's two sisters regularly brought their families to visit him. His nieces and nephews grew up taking turns pushing Uncle Danny in his wheelchair around the paths outside or in the multipurpose room. Our grandchildren came to understand that Danny was a special member of our family. As they got older, they developed a sense of compassion for people with disabilities

Danny's life mission was to open the human heart to love and become a productive force for good in the world. His influence on those around him is echoed in the line from the movie "Dead Poets Society" - "The powerful poem of life goes on and you can contribute a verse."

JENNY'S BIKE - BY PEGGY CONNOLLY

Jenny was adamant that she would have a three-wheel adult bike a few years ago when we attended a fund-raising auction. She's not ridden that bike very much since she bought it several years ago. Actually, Jim and I even thought about selling it because it takes up so much room in our shed due to the wheelbase. We never acted on that inclination, and it has remained in our shed ignored and forgotten.

Jenny walks in the neighborhood about a half mile every day. Last spring, she indicated she wanted to walk by herself instead of with me. I have to tell you that was a hard decision for Jim and me to make. Her difficulty with language is a real disadvantage for her and makes her vulnerable to harm from others. To this day I am nervous about her being snatched from us and harmed in some way. In today's climate it is a real fear for us parents who have lower functioning I/DD sons and daughters. As you know there is a fine line between warning your kids of the bad things out there but not making them too timid to be adventurous. Triple that fine line for parents of I/DD kids.

Jenny came to me a couple of weeks ago and indicated she wanted to ride her bike instead of walking. And she indicated she wanted to ride it by herself! I don't have to tell you that threw us for a loop. Jenny has a habit of holding her head down and looking only at the space in front of her feet. So, we warned her about cars backing out of driveways, of others walking or riding bikes on the sidewalk etc. etc. She had to hold her head up or risk getting hurt or hurting others. Of course, she said she would. She doesn't do it well, but she attempts to remember to watch for cars and people.

So, I laid out a half mile route for her. I couldn't keep up with her on foot, so I drove the car slowly with her has she rode her bike on the designated route just to see how she did with safety and awareness. She had to learn to use hand brakes as that's the only break for this bike. And I have to tell you she did pretty well....not great but good enough that I felt the need to drive with her only a couple of times before I turned her loose to be on her own.

Jim was really uneasy about all this as was I. We talked about it and I ended up reminding him and myself that we had to honor her request to be autonomous from us. I told him it was a milestone for her, and we needed to allow her to grow.

I'm glad to see this growth in Jenny...this wanting to be separate from us in some ways. She needs that independence since we are aging parents and will someday not be with her. But I have to say these past weeks have been some anxious ones. Since I'm able to relate to you what has happened to the bike, I guess I'm in a better place now.



There was a reason why Jenny wanted that bike at that auction though none of us, including her, knew what it was at that time. This girl has accomplished a milestone in emotional growth, and I am so happy for her.

Ordinary Heroism: Evacuating Crossroads Louisiana During Hurricane Ida

By Susan McIlwain and Mary Kay Cowen, with Hugo Dwyer

How do you keep people with Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities safe during a hurricane?

Since Hurricane Katrina, the state of Louisiana has mandated every facility housing people with I/DD or the elderly to set up an emergency evacuation plan, and to perform annual mock evacuations to ensure that the residents of the facilities will be kept safe. On August 28, 2021, sixteen years to the day after Katrina, Hurricane Ida made landfall in Port Fourchon, just south of New Orleans.

Hurricane Ida was not the first threat to the Louisiana coast this year. Residents track the path and power of each storm to see which one might pose a major threat to their homes and communities. Ida had strengthened and weakened and been somewhat unpredictable in her course for a few days. In late August, it became clear that Ida was growing larger, wetter, and more dangerous, and that she was heading straight towards Southern Louisiana with New Orleans and surrounding areas receiving voluntary and/or mandatory evacuation orders.



Crossroads Louisiana is a non-profit provider founded in 1982 by Dr. Gerald Murphy to serve persons with I/DD in the Greater New Orleans area. Crossroads is currently run by Executive Director Susan McIlwain. The facility now consists of six 6-bed community homes, all ICF certified. They also oversee a Supervised Independent Living (SIL) program in which another 36 individuals live throughout the community in private homes or apartments.

24 hours before Ida was expected to make landfall, Susan made the call to move all of the seventy-two residents to safer ground at Camp Hopewell, a Christian Retreat located some 350 miles to the north in Oxford, MS. This was to be the second time that Crossroads had evacuated to Camp Hopewell, the first being during Hurricane Gustav in 2008. Crossroads has a written procedural manual for evacuation, and the staff had practiced mock evacuations annually, fine tuning and improving the procedures every time. Still, planning and trial runs are one thing. When a crisis hits, it's all about execution.



Staff were contacted and asked if they could join in the evacuation and bring their families, or if they and their families had made other plans. She called on families of the residents, to see if they could help out. Among those families were Mary Kay and Mark Cowen. Mary Kay's brother Tommy is a resident of one of the homes, and her husband Mark had catered many of their meals and was well known to the Crossroads family. Mary Kay and Mark packed up and left early Friday morning, to get to Camp Hopewell to obtain food and set up for the others. Meanwhile, Susan and the staff packed up sheets, towels, adult briefs, games, and anything else that might be needed, They hired a bus, loaded up

Crossroads' 13 mini-buses, and set out with staff and families in their own cars late at night, so that the residents would all have eaten, taken their medications, and be ready to sleep for most of the six- to seven-hour journey to Oxford.

When the caravan arrived the next morning, Mark and Mary Kay had set up to feed the weary travelers. Between the seventy residents, the staff and their families, and the families of the residents who came to help out, the group numbered around 140 people. Due to the Covid pandemic, Camp Hopewell had not been running most of its usual summer programs and retreats, so

they were able to accommodate everyone. Families that owned pets had brought their dogs and cats and even a pet lizard (a bearded dragon, to be exact). Beds were assigned to residents and their families, though some of the families chose to relocate to motels nearby.

The evacuation plan had been written with specific tasks and responsibilities assigned to directors, program managers, and supervisors, who then worked with residential staff and volunteers to make sure that all of the residents' needs were being met. It didn't take long for the group to develop a new daily routine, some of it mirroring the daily activities from back home, some of it adjusted to the camp environment, and some of it adapted to the fact that they were working with a smaller staff augmented by volunteers.

Every day meant buying more food and necessities at a nearby Sam's, cooking, cleaning, and of course, keeping the Crossroads residents active and



entertained. Remarkably, there were very few incidents during these two weeks, either behavioral or medical, and all were of a minor nature. While the staff and families put in extra effort to make sure everything was running smoothly, the residents generally experienced the evacuation like two weeks at camp. And that's exactly the way it was supposed to be.



"It was non-stop," Susan remarked. "And until we were coming home, I didn't realize how long we had been there. You do this, and do this, and do this, and completely lose track of time. You don't even think about it. You just do what you gotta do."

Mary Kay describes watching all of this unfold, and getting to see the daily process of Crossroads' work, "It never ceases to amaze me, what they do. You think you know about what's happening on the surface, going on up front. But until you really experience what's going on in the background, see it from the inside, you really don't understand the challenges it takes to do what Crossroads and people like Crossroads do every day. I thought I had a clue, but this really opened my eyes."

Once the storm had passed, a team of four traveled back to New Orleans to evaluate damage. They spent the day evaluating the situation, confirming that homes were safe, repairs were arranged, refrigerators and freezers were or would be secured or cleaned out. Once staff that remained in New Orleans had confirmed all of the client homes had electricity and usable water to Susan, she signaled that the group return with the least amount of disruption to care. At that point, groceries and other supplies (including gas) were obtained, everyone packed up their things, got back onto the buses and into their cars, and lined up for the caravan back to New Orleans.

The Crossroads group stayed at Camp Hopewell for thirteen days before being able to move back home. They've been back about two days at the time of this writing, and things are nowhere near back to normal. One home remains closed due to a bureaucratic snafu at one of the state agencies. There are still long lines for food and supplies. Folks are settling back in, but it will be a while before everything in New Orleans returns to normal.

The costs of this evacuation were extensive. Food for the group was estimated to have cost anywhere from \$1,000 to over \$1,200 per day. The motel rooms ran about \$5,000 to \$6,000. The bus cost about \$2,500, plus the cost of gas for all of the vehicles. The stay at the campground itself cost about \$30,000. Susan estimates the total for the evacuation will come in at around \$60,000 or higher. Crossroads won't receive any additional state or federal assistance for this evacuation, either. It's all coming out of their own pocket.

Of course, there's that other thing. There's that thing that can't be measured, that thing that can't be written into an evacuation plan or assigned as a task. It's that special thing that you feel, that you can see in the day-to-day workings of a group of ordinary people rising to meet the challenges of extraordinary circumstances. The success of this evacuation, the physical and emotional health of the Crossroads clients, and staff, and all of their families, the ability for everyone to just get it all done for two weeks during a crisis, it all boils down to the love and devotion of those involved. That's what it's all about.

Mary Kay Cowen has long been a member of the VOR Board of Directors. Susan McIlwain, Executive Director of Crossroads Louisiana, has also served as a member of the Board and has participated in several of our Annual Conferences in Washington, D.C.



For more information about Crossroads Louisiana, or to make a contribution to help offset the costs of the evacuation, please go to https://crossroadslouisiana.org/

GOT STORIES?

VOR always welcomes personal stories and articles from our families on the value of ICF care, the opportunities to develop skills and be part of a community offered by facility-based vocational centers or farmsteads, the importance of a full continuum of care, and the need for a well-paid, well-trained workforce of Direct Support Professionals.

Please contact us at <u>info@vor.net</u> for more information.

Executive Director's Report

After years of politics as usual and little legislative activity affecting people with intellectual and developmental disabilities, 2021 has been a virtual

roller coaster ride, of twists, turns, and fast descents. The Biden administration and members of the 117th Congress have set their sights on providing major funding for people with I/DD and improving wages and training for the workforce of Direct Support Professionals (DSPs) who provide for their support and care. Regrettably, the agenda put forth by the President and Congress has been aimed only at Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS), ignoring the more vulnerable individuals who reside in intermediate care facilities (ICFs) and the DSPs who serve them in their ICF homes. VOR has been working with allies from several like-minded organizations to ensure that increases in funding and improvement of services are meted out fairly, covering *all* people with I/DD and *the entire workforce of health care professionals*.



President Biden's **American Rescue Plan** was proposed shortly after his inauguration in January. It was introduced as the **American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA)** in Congress in February, and was signed into law on March 11, 2021.¹ ARPA provided for a temporary 10 percentage point increase in the amount the federal government would cover for Medicaid services relative to the amount provided by each state (FMAP), but this increase was to benefit HCBS settings only, not ICFs. In other words, if the federal government had covered 50% of the cost of an individual's Medicaid services, and the state covered the other 50%, ARPA would now have the fed cover 60% and the state 40%, but only for HCBS care. ICF funding would remain at whatever rate had previously been established. The goal of the American Rescue Plan was supposed to be to help everyone who had been affected by the COVID-19 pandemic. Nonetheless, neither the 117th Congress, nor the Biden administration, nor the well-known "one-size-fits-all" advocacy organizations would acknowledge that people residing in ICFs were also affected by the pandemic, and were also deserving of relief funding.

A few days after ARPA had passed, several Members of Congress put forth proposals for a bill they were considering called the **HCBS Access Act**,² seeking input and support for ideas like permanently increasing the federal government's share of funding for people receiving HCBS services to 100%, again while not changing the Federal/State funding ratio for ICF services. If passed, such a proposal would likely have eliminated ICF care in the United States, for governors and state legislators would be incentivized to move everyone in ICFs to HCBS settings in order to shift the entire cost of I/DD care to the federal government. Fortunately, the HCBS Access was never introduced.

Nonetheless, in late June, the same members of congress who had proposed the HCBS Access Act now introduced the **Better Care Better Jobs Act (BCBJ).**³ This bill proposed a \$400 Billion increase in federal funding for HCBS services only, along with programs to address the shortage of DSPs by increasing wages and training for caregivers in HCBS settings, though not those who serve in ICFs. (*Note: While some state-operated ICFs have union workers, most private ICFs have non-union workers and rely on the same pool of workers to staff their facilities.*)

It is difficult to believe that authors of BCBJ, the HCBS Access Act, and the American Rescue Plan Act thought that they were helping all people with I/DD and not discriminating against any particular group of individuals, DSPs or providers of residential service when they drafted these bills. According to the bill summary for BCBJ,

"...the bill provides funds for the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services to award planning grants, develop quality measures, and provide technical assistance to states regarding specified HCBS improvements, particularly with respect to access, utilization, and the associated workforce. The bill also increases the Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (i.e., federal matching rate) for HCBS in states that develop plans and meet specified benchmarks for improvements.

The bill also makes permanent (1) the Money Follows the Person Rebalancing Demonstration Program (a grant program to help states increase the use of HCBS for long-term care and decrease the use of institutional care."

On July 4th, David Axelrod, a former advisor to President Obama, took a stand against these advocates in an editorial in the New York Times entitled, "When It Comes To People Like My Daughter, One Size Does Not Fit All".4 Mr. Axelrod' and his wife Susan have a daughter with I/DD who resides at Misericordia, multi-setting campus community in Chicago. (Misericordia offers ICF, group home, and own home (assisted) environments, depending on the needs of the individual.) Since writing that letter, Mr. Axelrod reached out to his friends on Capitol Hill and in the Biden administration to advocate for better care for all people with I/DD, and better jobs for people working in all settings in the Better Care Better Jobs Act. He has also been working with VOR's allies at Together for Choice (TFC), as that group has strong roots in the Misericordia community.

¹ https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/1319

² https://debbiedingell.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=2932

³ https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/4131 (House Bill) and https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/2210 (Senate Bill)

⁴ Links to the Times article and the text of the letter are available on our website at https://www.vor.net/legislative-voice/advocacy-letters/item/axelrod-letter-to-ny-times-july-4-2021

TFC's Scott Mendel and I, along with a representative of AFSCME (one of the large unions representing DSPs), have been working with supportive members of the Senate to have ICFs be funded in *parity* to the \$400 Billion in the BCBJ - *i.e.* to be awarded funds in a ratio equivalent to the amount of federal dollars that is currently being allocated to ICF services in relation to the amount allocated to HCBS services. We were told outright by members of HCBS-only advocacy organizations and the offices of certain members of congress that this was *their* \$400 Billion, and we could not be included in it. We would have to ask for money extra funding, on top of the \$400 Billion. But some people still objected. They didn't want to include *our* people in *their* Better Care Better Jobs Act. Period.

So Scott crafted a separate bill, paralleling the language for HCBS funding as written in the BCBJ, and our team worked to adjust the language to make it consistent with protocols and requirements specific to ICFs. Our contacts in Congress supported for this strategy and were ready to introduce this new bill in the Senate, when suddenly, everything took another turn.

In mid-August, BCBJ morphed into the new reconciliation bill, the **Build Back Better Act**.⁵ At this writing, the bill has not yet been formally introduced. On the surface, various House committees have been submitting their reports - recommendations for their priorities within the framework of suggested funding allocations. - while behind the scenes, key members of the House and Senate are horse-trading - making their own demands, awarding concessions, and crafting the language of key provisions. Our best hopes for parity funding may well lie in the manner in which the Senate will influence the way House bill is written, before it is even introduced. We continue to reach out to decision makers to include our loved ones in whatever funding they provide.

At this juncture, it appears that Congress will approve far less than the \$400 Billion for HCBS services that disability advocates have requested. This is, of course, disappointing to us, as we advocate for high quality care for *all* people with I/DD, regardless of the setting, and we acknowledge the need for vast improvement in the HCBS system. Nonetheless, we advocate for a system that recognizes the diversity of the community of people with I/DD, and that will ensure the right to choose from a full range of services and residential options. We ask that Congress allocate funds with equanimity, not favoring any one group of individuals or services over any other.

Also included in the Build Back Better Bill is a provision to grant the permanent re-authorization of the **Money Follows the Person Rebalancing Act** (MFP). VOR continues to object to this idea. While MFP is well hyped by certain advocacy groups, and incredibly popular In the media, this program has had unintended consequences. MFP has not only been used to "rebalance" the ratio of people receiving ICF and HCBS services, but that is has been used to eliminate ICFs entirely in several states, and continues to do so, exceeding any pretense of "balance". We find it discouraging that Congress has never admitted this problem, nor seen fit to evaluate the "unintended" consequences, and never listened to the voices of people who have been discriminated against by this bill. Money Follows the Person has never has never set a goal for what the correct "balance" between services might be, never included any way to critically measure its success or failure. If permanently reauthorized, the program will proceed with no end in sight and will likely continue "rebalancing" until there are no intermediate care facilities left in this nation, and our most vulnerable citizens are subject to the flaws and failures that plaque the HCBS system.

While the Raise the Wage Act has not been included in the reconciliation bill, Representative Bobby Scott, Chairman of the House Committee on Education and Labor, has submitted language in his committee report that mirrors some of the provisions in his **Transformation to Competitive Integrated Employment Act.**⁶ These measures would provide funding for existing vocational centers for people with I/DD to transition their employment opportunities from sheltered workshops to competitive employment facilities. While the language does not specifically call for the elimination of sheltered employment opportunities or 14(c) wage certificates, it does send a foreboding message to providers that the writing is on the wall, and that zealous advocates will continue to press their determination eliminate these unique employment opportunities for people with I/DD and autism, despite the fact that 100,000 to 125,000 individuals are happily engaged in this form of supported employment.

One bit of good news is that the House Committee on Education and Labor has recommended increasing wages and training for Direct Support Professionals without specifying that their recommendation applies only to those working in HCBS settings. We hope that this equanimity carries into the final bill. All caregivers deserve recognition, career-path education and training, and wages that are commensurate with those of other health care professionals.

We would like to thank Gayle Gerdes at Health Policy Source who has helped us strategize on these issues and arranged meetings with key congressional offices. Thanks to our Presidents Sam Friedman and Harris Capps, our Legislative Committee, our Issues/Oversight Committee for the work they have contributed, and to the many family groups and organizations that have worked with us and supported our initiatives throughout this tumultuous process.

At this writing, there is no clear time line for when Congress will introduce and begin negotiating the BBB Act. As hard as they worked on it in the last month, they are now engaged in negotiating funds to continue operating the government, at least through December, and increasing the debt ceiling. Depending on what happens behind closed doors, this reconciliation bill may be passed by the time you read this, or it may not see the light of day until November or December. Stay tuned.

⁵ https://budget.house.gov/publications/report/2022-budget-resolution-and-reconciliation

⁶ https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/2373



836 S. Arlington Heights Rd., #351 Elk Grove Village, IL 60007 877-399-4867 toll free www.vor.net

U.S. Postage

VOR is a national, non-profit organization Speaking out for people with Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities



VOR is registered as a 501(c)(3). All donations to VOR are tax deductible to the full extent of the law.

Please consult your tax expert for advice.

Membership / Contribution Form

Fax to: 877-866-8377 or donate online @ http://www. Thank you for your dues and contributions!	,
NAME	NAME
ADDRESS	ADDRESS
CITY STATE ZIP	CITY STATE ZIP
TELEPHONE FAX	TELEPHONE FAX
MY CONTACT INFORMATION HAS CHANGED \$45 per year per individual; \$200 per year per family organization \$250 per year per provider / professional org. I would like to make monthly donations to VOR. P	To make a memorial or honorary donation, please visit our website at: http://www.vor.net/get-involved/donate-to-vor lease charge my credit card each month for: \$
I would like to make an additional donation to sup\$2,500\$1,000\$500\$250	port VOR. An additional gift is enclosed for: \$\textstyle \textstyle \textst
Make checks payable to VOR, or use your credit card: Card Number:E	□ Visa □ MasterCard □ Discover xpires:/CVC (3-Digit Security Code):